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1.
PURPOSE

1.1
To tell members about an approach that has been made by The Town Council of Longridge for the Council to ‘hand back’ the children’s play areas in Longridge to the Town Council and

1.2
To decide whether or not to accede to their request.

1.3
Relevance to the Council’s Ambitions and Priorities:

· Council’s Mission Statement – ‘The Council will identify, develop and promote the social, economic, cultural and physical well-being of the community in Ribble Valley in the moist efficient, effective and economic manner consistent with the rural nature of the area’– providing and maintaining children’s play areas contributes to meeting the commitments in the statement.

· Council and Local Strategic Partnership Vision – ‘An area with an exceptional environmental and quality of life for all; sustained by vital and vibrant market towns and villages acting as thriving service centres meeting the needs of residents, businesses and visitors’ – providing and maintaining children’s play areas helps meet the needs of residents and visitors.

· Council Ambitions – having children’s play areas helps make peoples lives safer and healthier.

· Community objectives – Access for all; ‘removing physical, cultural and emotional barriers to provide opportunities for participation, whilst proactively targeting support to potentially disadvantaged groups’; - the work underway to improve access and use of children’s play areas for those with disabilities is underway.

· Corporate priorities – none.

· Other considerations – the Council has a total of 17 children’s play areas throughout the Borough 4 of which are in Longridge.  There is a sum of £35,300 in the capital budget for each year of the next 5 years to continue to replace and improve the standard of the Council’s children’s play areas.  Consideration is to be given in the upcoming budget process to reinstating the funding for play equipment maintenance that was removed from the revenue budget in 2005/06 and 2006/7.

2.
BACKGROUND

2.1
When Ribble Valley Borough Council was formed in 1974 all of the recreational facilities of the former Longridge Urban District Council were transferred to the Borough Council.  Whilst some other Town/Parish Council’s decided to take on some or all of the recreational facilities in their areas The Town Council of Longridge did not.  All of the recreational facilities in Longridge have therefore been maintained, repaired and improved by the Borough Council for the last 32 years. 

2.3
Attached at Annex ‘A’ are plans of the sites on which there are children’s play areas in Longridge, with the actual equipped play areas marked on.

2.4
(i)  Mardale Road – this play area was created when the previous children’s play area by the nearby football pitches was done away with and a dog exercise areas built in its place.  The project to create the play area was originally a joint one involving a local Rotary Club and the owner of a business in the town.  Since its construction some of the original items have been removed and replaced as part of the Council’s capital programme of works.  The grass is cut on a weekly basis, litter bins emptied and occasional tree/shrub maintenance carried out.


(ii)  Kestor Lane Recreation Ground – this play area is in the centre of the town alongside the open recreation area which has a football pitch on it and now of course the recently constructed skate park.  The children’s play area was redesigned and rebuilt over a period of two financial years with the support of both the Town Council and an appeal run by the local newspaper the Longridge News, on top of money from our capital programme.


(iii)  John Smith Play Area – a new children’s play area was provided on this site 4 years ago again as a joint project with others in Longridge.  Some equipment from the original play area on this recreation site still exists nearby.  Alongside the play area is a small size football pitch that was created when the new play area was built.


(iv)  Redwood Drive – relatively new play area was provided by the developer of the housing estate in which it is situated and transferred to the Council on the payment of a commuted sum for its future maintenance.

3.
ISSUES

3.1
Attached at Annex ‘B’ is a copy of the letter sent by The Town Council of Longridge to the Leader of the Council in which their members now make a formal approach for the play areas in Longridge to be handed back to the Town Council.  As this matter appears to have arisen as a result of this Committee’s request to the Town Council in respect of funding for the maintenance of children’s play equipment it is understood that the request is specifically in respect of the children’s play equipped play areas and not the whole of the recreational parks and open spaces in the town.

3.2
As can be seen from the letter, in the first instance the Town Council are trying to establish the overall view of this suggestion at this stage before further discussions of their proposal if accepted.

3.3
Similar requests in the past for the Council to dispose of recreational land be either transfer or sale have been refused (Sabden Football Club and Langho Football Club) and a decision was taken in the past by the then Recreation and Leisure Committee that the Council would not dispose of any recreational space or outdoor sports facilities.  That still remains the position as of today.

3.4
This matter is also something which is wrapped up in the lengthy and ongoing debate about concurrent functions, a situation where either a district or a parish may at their choosing provide facilities or services that the other also have the discretion to provide.

3.5
The question that members should turn their minds to here is the cause and effect that such a course of action as is suggested would have on the provision and maintenance of these facilities in the Town and whether or not it is the best interest of the Borough Council and those who might use the play areas.

3.6
The question of reinstating the revenue budget for the maintenance of the Council’s children’s play areas will inevitably be considered as part of the budget process again this year and this Committee has previously decided that the Town & Parish Council’s in who’s areas we have such sites be asked to contribute financially to their maintenance in the future.  This request however takes the ‘play equipment areas’ effectively outside of the Council’s control or financial responsibility.

3.7
If however the present understanding of the request from the Town Council is wrong and that they actually wish to take control/ownership of all parks, play areas and recreation grounds in Longridge then the effect on the Council is quite significant in terms of resources, personnel and services.

4.
RISK ASSESSMENT


Resources - financial

· The ‘saving’ to the Council of ‘handing over’ the 3 children’s play areas in Longridge to the Town Council would in effect be minimal if indeed anything as resources currently deployed on cutting grass and collecting litter would be used elsewhere to improve services.


Technical, Environmental & Legal

· The ‘handing over’ would involve a legal agreement in terms of either land transfer or responsibility for service provision/maintenance.  There would be a question of liability should an accident or injury happen on the play area dependent on what method of ‘handing over’ was chosen.  There could well be confusion in the public’s mind as to who does what and who is responsible for what if the Town Council manages a play area in a park or recreation area for which the Borough Council has the greater responsibility.

Political

· There are no clear political issues connected to this particular matter.

Reputation

· The reputation of the Council has already been affected following the removal of the play area equipment maintenance budget and this should be borne in mind when considering this present request.

5.
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1
Consider the request made by The Town Council of Longridge that the play areas in Longridge be handed back to the Town Council.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers - None 

For further information please contact Graham Jagger on 01200 414523.
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